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rollcall vote 362 ‘‘no’’; on rollcall vote 363 
‘‘no’’; on rollcall vote 364 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall 
vote 365 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall vote 366 ‘‘aye’’; on 
rollcall vote 367 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall vote 368 
‘‘aye’’; on rollcall vote 369 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall 
vote 370 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall vote 371 ‘‘aye’’; on 
rollcall vote 372 ‘‘no’’; on rollcall vote 373 
‘‘aye’’; on rollcall vote 374 ‘‘aye’’; on rollcall 
vote 375 ‘‘no.’’ 
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HONORING GEORGE H. STROHSAHL 

HON. LOIS CAPPS 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 26, 2011 

Mrs. CAPPS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the memory of an American hero and 
my friend, Rear Admiral George H. Strohsahl. 
RADM Strohsahl passed away on Sunday, 
May 22, 2011. Over the course of his life, his 
vision and dedication to Naval Base Ventura 
County (NBVC) and the Ventura County com-
munity at large were greatly inspiring. It is truly 
an honor to pay tribute to him today. 

Admiral Strohsahl’s Navy career spanned 
39 years starting as a Midshipman at the 
Naval Academy in 1955 and finishing as the 
Commander for the Naval Air Warfare Center, 
the Research, Development, Test and Evalua-
tion organization of Naval Aviation with 10 in-
stallations across the country and over 25,000 
employees. During his career he flew jet at-
tack aircraft from aircraft carriers in both the 
Pacific and Atlantic fleets which included two 
tours of combat flying in Vietnam and com-
mand of an A–6 squadron. He was the Air 
Boss on USS Nimitz and played himself in the 
popular Kirk Douglas movie ‘‘Final Count-
down.’’ 

He was the director of the Tactical Air Anal-
ysis office in the Pentagon which was part of 
the McNamara systems analysis team known 
as the ‘‘Whiz Kids.’’ He was Program Manager 
for the F/A–18 Hornet Family of aircraft which 
was and still is the largest aircraft acquisition 
program in the Navy. He commanded the Pa-
cific Missile Test Center at Point Mugu from 
1988 to 1990 and as senior Naval officer for 
the South Central California area was active in 
many civic organizations in Ventura County at 
that time. 

Over the years, I have worked with RADM 
Strohsahl on many issues that affect Naval 
Base Ventura County. I particularly appre-
ciated his leadership during our fight against 
the Base Realignment and Closure Commis-
sion process. His testimony before the 2005 
Commission was instrumental in minimizing 
the amount of technical work being removed 
and job loss from our base. He was a stead-
fast advocate for the Navy and worked end-
lessly to ensure others understood the impor-
tance of our military. 

RADM Strohsahl was married for 44 years 
to the late Marvalyn Fiske. They raised three 
children, one of whom resides now in Ventura 
with her husband and family. He is blessed 
today to be married to Mary Anne Vernallis of 
Newbury Park whose late husband, Sam, was 
a long-time associate of George’s in the Navy 
and a well-respected civic leader in Ventura 
County. Together, George and Mary Anne 
share 5 children and 8 grandchildren. 

I know I speak on behalf of the entire Ven-
tura County community when I say RADM 

Strohsahl will be greatly missed. His commit-
ment and hard work on behalf of NVBC and 
our community at large will be felt for genera-
tions to come. While his resume is tremen-
dously impressive, he might best be known by 
his family, friends and co-workers as a gen-
erous, patriotic and altruistic man. It is a great 
honor to pay tribute to his life. 
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THE NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHOR-
IZATION ACT FOR FISCAL YEAR 
2012 

SPEECH OF 

HON. ELIJAH E. CUMMINGS 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 25, 2011 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 1450) to authorize 
appropriations for fiscal year 2012 for mili-
tary activities of the Department of Defense 
and for military construction, to prescribe 
military personnel strengths for fiscal year 
2012, and for other purposes: 

Mr. CUMMINGS. Mr. Chair, I was pleased 
to support Mr. LANGEVIN’s Amendment #49 to 
H.R. 1540, the National Defense Authorization 
Act for Fiscal Year 2012 earlier today. In the 
111th Congress, I supported substantially 
similar language, H.R. 4900, offered by Rep-
resentative Watson and approved by the Com-
mittee on Oversight and Government Reform. 

I agree with President Obama that the 
‘‘cyber threat is one of the most serious eco-
nomic and national security challenges we 
face as a nation.’’ Given the increasing 
connectivity between information systems, the 
Internet, and critical infrastructure such as our 
electrical grid, telecommunications systems, 
and financial systems, we must be able to de-
fend these systems against cyber attacks from 
any origin. 

Cyber threats and attacks against informa-
tion systems have continued to grow in both 
volume and intensity in recent years. Statistics 
from the United States Computer Emergency 
Readiness Team indicate that the number of 
reported cyber incidents at federal agencies 
has increased over the last five years from ap-
proximately 5,000 in fiscal year 2006 to more 
than 41,000 in fiscal year 2010. 

Mr. LANGEVIN’s amendment represents an 
important step to help secure our nation from 
cyber attacks by codifying multiple policy rec-
ommendations made by the Obama Adminis-
tration, public-private sector working groups, 
and the Government Accountability Office. I 
am pleased to support these efforts, and I look 
forward to working with Mr. LANGEVIN and the 
rest of my colleagues in the House and Sen-
ate to develop a comprehensive legislative 
proposal to strengthen our nation’s cybersecu-
rity. 

I am also pleased that the Obama Adminis-
tration released its initial legislative proposal 
on cybersecurity last week. The proposal rep-
resents the start of a serious bipartisan dis-
cussion on cybersecurity legislation, and I look 
forward to participating in those conversations. 

HONORING THE REPUBLIC OF 
AZERBAIJAN ON ‘‘REPUBLIC DAY’’ 

HON. EDOLPHUS TOWNS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 26, 2011 

Mr. TOWNS. Mr. Speaker, I ask my col-
leagues to join me in honoring the Republic of 
Azerbaijan in celebration of the 93rd anniver-
sary of Republic Day on May 28th. Later this 
year, Azerbaijan will also celebrate the 20th 
anniversary of its freedom from the Soviet 
Union and the beginning of diplomatic rela-
tions with the United States. 

Located at the crossroads of Western Asia 
and Eastern Europe, Azerbaijan was estab-
lished in 1918 becoming the first democratic 
and secular republic in the Muslim world be-
fore being incorporated into the Soviet Union 
in 1920. The country regained its independ-
ence in 1991. 

The U.S. and Azerbaijan have developed a 
strong relationship through the opening of 
Caspain energy sources for development by 
American companies, which has also allowed 
the country to emerge as an essential player 
in global energy security. The Baku-Tbilisi- 
Ceyhan pipeline project has become a vital 
part of delivering Caspian Sea resources to 
the U.S. and our partners in Europe, and 
serves as a prime example of the develop-
ment of the South Caucuses region. Most no-
tably, in 2009 nearly one quarter of all crude 
oil supplies to Israel were provided by Azer-
baijan, and the country emerged as a leading 
potential natural gas provider for the U.S. sup-
ported Nabucco pipeline. 

Azerbaijan has continually assisted the 
United States on matters of international secu-
rity, supporting and participating in operations 
in both Kosovo and Iraq as well as being ac-
tively engaged in Afghanistan. In addition to 
recently doubling its military presence in Af-
ghanistan, Azerbaijan has regularly facilitated 
landing and refueling operations for U.S. and 
NATO forces in the region. Furthermore, Azer-
baijan offered strong and immediate aid to the 
United States directly following the devastating 
events of 9/11. 

Again, it is my distinct pleasure to honor the 
Republic of Azerbaijan in celebration of the 
93rd anniversary of Republic Day, and to rec-
ognize the valuable bilateral relationship be-
tween the United States and Azerbaijan. 
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CELEBRATING THE 100TH ANNI-
VERSARY OF THE FIRST INDIAN-
APOLIS 500 

HON. MIKE PENCE 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 26, 2011 

Mr. PENCE. Mr. Speaker, Memorial Day 
Weekend means many things to Americans. It 
is a time to remember those who have taken 
up arms on our behalf and did not make it 
home. It is also the unofficial start of summer. 
But to Hoosiers and race fans across the 
country, this weekend also means that it is 
time to head to the Indianapolis Motor Speed-
way for this year’s Indianapolis 500. 

For just over one hundred years, the center 
of the auto racing world has been located in 
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central Indiana. The Indianapolis Motor 
Speedway has been the testing ground that 
has led to the development of many of the 
technologies that we see in today’s passenger 
vehicles. 

This weekend marks the 100th anniversary 
of the Speedway’s premier event: The Indian-
apolis 500 Mile Race. Over the last century, 
race fans from all walks of life have been 
treated to some of the most compelling stories 
ever seen in the sporting world. 

The winner of the 1911 race completed the 
500 miles with an average speed of 75 miles 
per hour, while the racers attempting to make 
history this weekend will circle the 2.5 mile 
track at speeds well in excess of 200 miles 
per hour. 

Like many Hoosiers, I look forward to the 
Race, one of our proudest traditions each and 
every year. We have come to know the names 
of Harroun, Foyt, Unser and Andretti in the 
time since Carl Fisher, Arthur Newby, Frank 
Wheeler and James Allison helped found the 
Speedway back in 1909. 

Following World War II, Indiana business-
man Tony Hulman purchased the track from 
then-owner, World War I flying ace Eddie 
Rickenbacker. Since that time, the Speedway 
has been owned by the Hulman-George fam-
ily. 

The stewardship of Mari Hulman and Tony 
George, along with entire the Indianapolis 
Motor Speedway Board of Directors has 
helped the 500 Mile Race become the world’s 
largest single day sporting event, and you can 
bet that the more than a quarter of a million 
seats at the Speedway will be packed with 
race fans this weekend from Indiana and be-
yond. 

So, this weekend my family and I will once 
again return to the Speedway to see history 
made at amazing speeds and I am eager to 
once again be Back Home Again in Indiana 
for the Greatest Spectacle in Racing. 
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HONORING BRIDGEPORT HIGH 
SCHOOL GRADUATING CLASS OF 
2011 

HON. JAY INSLEE 
OF WASHINGTON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 26, 2011 

Mr. INSLEE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the graduating Class of 2011 from 
Bridgeport High School in Bridgeport, Wash-
ington. These students were finalists in Presi-
dent Obama’s Commencement Challenge, 
and because of their inspiring story, deserve 
to be recognized. 

Bridgeport is a public school in eastern 
Washington State where students are forging 
a way to bring energy and talent to a small, 
rural orchard community. Most of the students 
I recognize today have overcome incredible 
challenges in order to graduate this June. 
Many of them will be among the first in their 
families to do so and all of them are on free 
or reduced lunch plans, an indicator of the dif-
ficult economic circumstances overcome by 
these students and their families. 

Only two students in the class have parents 
that graduated from high school. Yet, 90 per-
cent of the students will receive their diplomas 
and 82 percent of the students are college- 
bound. This is a remarkable accomplishment 

and something for which all schools should 
strive. 

The principal, teachers, students, and fami-
lies of Bridgeport High School should be com-
mended for their success. They have dem-
onstrated that by working together, we can 
close the academic achievement gap, improve 
graduation rates, and most of all, help stu-
dents realize their dreams. 

Congratulations to the exemplary graduating 
class at Bridgeport: 

Adriana Gomez Saucedo—Valedictorian; 
Ana Berta Soto Mendez—Salutatorian; Javier 
Aguilar; Elivis Alcaraz; Michael Baca; Norma 
Camacho; Brooke Desjardins; Fredy Eduardo 
Flores; Elizabeth Gameros Garcia; Maria Eliz-
abeth Garcia Gomez; Miranda Garza Trevino; 
Alejandro Jr. Gomez Camacho; Irma Gomez 
Garcia; Nadia Gonzalez Garcia; Lizbet Lopez 
Casillas; Maria Alexis Macedo Ruiz; Baltazar 
Muñoz Perez; Mauro Efrain Mosqueda; 
Marisol Vanessa Valdovinos Aleman; Carina 
Ochoa Valdovinos; Christian Perales Barboza; 
Ricardo Perez Rojas; Miguel Angel Ramos 
Parbol; Paige Leone Rodriguez; Rosendo 
Rodriguez Hernandez Jr.; Erika Berenice 
Saucedo Rubio; Samuel Soto Rojas; Alfredo 
Ubaldo Rosas; Joaquin Valdovinos Infante; 
Xenia Valdovinos Perez; Daniel Velasco 
Velasco; Jasmine Mogollan Roa; Olivia Silva 
Dominguez; Veronica Nicole Saucedo; Elodia 
Isabel Jimenez Valdovinos; Carina Velasquez. 

f 

VICKI GOTTLICH; A TRUE 
ADVOCATE FOR SENIOR CITIZENS 

HON. JANICE D. SCHAKOWSKY 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 26, 2011 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to thank Vicki Gottlich for her more than 
three decades of advocacy on behalf of senior 
citizens and their families. She has been a 
treasured resource for all of us concerned 
about protecting and strengthening Medicare 
and Medicaid and improving the wellbeing of 
older Americans. Along the way, she has also 
worked on issues that affect persons with dis-
abilities and working families. 

Vicki is leaving the Center for Medicare Ad-
vocacy, where she has served as Senior Pol-
icy Attorney since January 2000. Before that, 
she worked as staff attorney for the National 
Senior Citizens Law Center, the managing at-
torney for the Prince George’s County Senior 
Citizens Law Project, and the associate direc-
tor of the National Law Center’s Institute of 
Law and Aging at George Washington Univer-
sity. 

In each of those roles, Vicki demonstrated 
her absolute commitment to improving the 
lives of senior citizens. In my work as co-chair 
of the Seniors Task Force and a member of 
the House Energy and Commerce’s Sub-
committee on Health, I am able to work with 
many skilled policy analysts. Vicki is certainly 
one of the very best. She has provided my of-
fice with in-depth and cogent analyses of leg-
islative proposals and regulations for years. 
We have come to rely heavily on Vicky’s 
knowledge and experience and she has al-
ways been available to answer questions, pro-
vide recommendations or undertake research. 

Vicki, though, brings more than policy as-
tuteness to her work. She always keeps her 

eye on the real-life impacts that policies have 
on our constituents and their families. A typical 
conversation with Vicki will include plenty of 
discussion about legal points and policy prece-
dents, but it will also include numerous exam-
ples of the specific problems facing actual 
people and how solutions can be crafted to 
solve those problems. 

I want to thank Vicki for sharing her wisdom 
and skills over the past years. I wish her well 
in her new role at the Center for Consumer In-
formation and Insurance Oversight at CMS, 
where she will continue to work to improve ac-
cess to affordable health care for all Ameri-
cans. 

f 

NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZA-
TION ACT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2012 

SPEECH OF 

HON. ANN MARIE BUERKLE 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 25, 2011 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 1540) to authorize 
appropriations for fiscal year 2012 for mili-
tary activities of the Department of Defense 
and for military construction, to prescribe 
military personnel strengths for fiscal year 
2012, and for other purposes: 

Ms. BUERKLE. Mr. Chair, I rise in opposi-
tion to the Chaffetz Amendment to H.R. 1540, 
the Defense Authorization Bill. The amend-
ment, if passed, would require the immediate 
withdrawal of troops from Afghanistan with 
certain limited counterterrorism operations per-
mitted to remain on the ground. 

I appreciate the motivation behind the 
amendment because I too question the wis-
dom of our continued presence in Afghanistan. 
We are engaged in a protracted war there, 
and unlike our operations in Iraq, have yet to 
see stability and a solid foundation for inde-
pendence emerge from the sacrifice of our 
men and women serving in Operation Endur-
ing Freedom. 

While I believe that it is time to commence 
a timely discussion regarding Afghanistan, I do 
not believe that this amendment to the de-
fense bill is the answer. The amendment short 
circuits the process necessary for thoughtful 
action and does not regard seriously the im-
pact of the unintended consequences of im-
mediate withdrawal on the stability of the re-
gion. 

U.S. forces in Afghanistan have made great 
strides in the last 6 months. In light of the re-
cent death of Osama Bin Laden, the U.S. mili-
tary must have the opportunity to consider the 
ramifications of his death on our current Af-
ghanistan strategy. We have a short window 
in which the intelligence gained in his death 
can be leveraged successfully. 

How successful further action can or will be 
is unclear. Al-Qaeda may be able to regroup 
and revitalize. Regardless, immediate with-
drawal will bring neither clarity nor stability to 
a region in which the United States has of-
fered its highest currency, the blood of our 
young men and women in uniform. 
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